MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 5 October 2015 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Public Participation Session was held between 7.00pm and 7.14pm.  
Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Ray Hine, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.
In line with MCC policy, the Full Council Meeting was taped, using a digital voice recorder, by the Clerk to aid drafting of the Minutes. Cllr Hughes confirmed that no other audio or video recording of the meeting was permitted. 
155/15
To receive any apologies for absence: None received.
156/15
Absent without apology: Cllr Terry John. Clerk reported that Cllr John had now failed to attend, throughout six consecutive months, any MCC meeting. The last meeting Cllr John attended was on 13 April 2015. As a result, under the Local Government Act 1972 (S 85) Cllr John ceases automatically to be a Member of MCC. Members content for the Clerk to write to Cllr John accordingly. 
157/15
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if they felt during the meeting that they had any personal or prejudicial interests on items discussed, they were to disclose their interest immediately to the Chair or Clerk. 
Cllr Hall declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda items 6a (Planning item – NP/15/0526/FUL) and 13 (To consider and approve a donation toward public liability insurance for MUFC’s firework display in Manorbier) and a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (Action Tracking item – Jameston Play Area). Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 11 (To consider an update on registration of Corner House Land, Manorbier). Cllr Parker declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6a (Planning item – NP/15/0526/FUL). Cllr John Williams declared Personal Interest in agenda item 10 (Action Tracking item – Jameston Play Area).

158/15
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 7 September 2015. Cllr Hughes pointed out that Cllr Willcocks had not seen item 144/15 (confidential session) but other Members were content with the drafted Minutes of that item, without discussion. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 7 September 2015 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.
159/15
Matters Arising from the Full Council meeting held on 7 September 2015. None from the Confidential session. Clerk asked for outstanding copies of the ‘Register of Members’ Interests’ form to be returned to him. 

At this point in the meeting, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital voice recording of the

Full Council Meeting held on 7 September 2015. Tape erased.
160/15
To receive and consider any correspondence. Cllr Hughes brought forward the correspondence 
folder. Clerk and Cllr Hughes highlighted the following which had been deemed ‘Urgent/Important’;
· Letter from Head Girls of Manorbier VCP School received on 14 September 2015, requesting a safe cycle path and walkway from Manorbier Village and Skrinkle to Manorbier School. Cllr Hughes read out the letter in full as well as the Clerk’s response dated 15 September 2015. Clerk had copied both letters to Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) and to County Cllr Phillip Kidney as this request would fall under PCC’s responsibilities. At this point, Cllr Hine declared a Personal Interest in this item. Cllr Hughes considered that MCC’s response was correct. Cllr Parker asked if there were any ideas where such a path and walkway could be sited. Cllr Hall said some land would need to be compulsory purchased alongside the main road. He added that the site of the school was ideal when it was constructed but progress has meant that its site was no longer ideal. Members thought that it would also be quite expensive. Cllr Hughes commended the Head Girls for writing and hoped that Welsh Government grants could be tapped into and offered them good luck.
· Letter from Pembrokeshire CAB thanking MCC for its recent donation of £50.

· Request from Llangollen International Musical Eisteddfod for a donation. Cllr Hine said that this was not a request from the local area. Members agreed not to support.

· Clerk had placed on the website details of payments made to councillors during the last year. In addition, a copy had been sent to Welsh Government. Details read out by Clerk.
· Letter from Simon Hart, MP, inviting MCC to get into contact with him, if required, to discuss any matter.

· Confirmation of settlement of MCC claim for costs of repairs to Jameston bus shelter by Transportation Claims Ltd. This totalled £2,982.60 (excluding VAT).

· PCC email requesting completion of a survey on Bus and Community Transport in Wales. Members recalled the withdrawal of the Tenby to Carmarthen bus but were content for Chair and Clerk to complete on behalf of MCC.

· Various events. Chair reminded Members that they always have the chance to view correspondence ahead of meetings.
· Cllr Hine reported that One Voice Wales (OVW) had confirmed an increase in membership in the county which now stood at 32 councils (out of 77).


All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. All correspondence can be 
viewed by Councillors ahead of Full Council meetings (from about 6.45pm) and/or by contacting 
Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.



Cllr Parker and Cllr Hall left the room at this point (7.35pm).

161/15
To receive and consider the following planning applications and other notices;

a) NP/15/0526/FUL – New Clubhouse at Buttyland Caravan Park, Manorbier SA70 7SN. Cllr Hughes confirmed that this was a full planning application and summarised for Members the size of the proposed development and other elements of the application, including boundaries, hedges, sewerage and waste water system and the proposed manager’s accommodation. Cllr Marcia Kidney thought the design of the building was an improvement on the existing building and acknowledged that businesses needed to make changes to remain competitive. Cllr Terry Williams and other members thought that the size of the proposed building was a concern. Cllr John Williams wondered if there would be any noise concerns. Cllr Willcocks asked about the proposed increase in trade. Cllr Long and Cllr Hughes were in favour of a site meeting as there were a number of queries that needed to be clarified before MCC could make a recommendation on this application. After further discussion, Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC defer recommending a decision on this application until such time as clarification on the follow matters had been received by PCNPA;
1. The proposed new clubhouse will be 380sq mtrs, an increase from the existing clubhouse which is 96sq mtrs. How many customers will be capable of being accommodated?

2. What is the proposed programme of site upgrades and enhancements mentioned in the application? In designing the building, what consideration has been given to the loss of a large part of the caravan site, if the part of the site allocated for the school expansion and new housing is implemented?

3. Is it possible to keep and protect the existing boundary hedge from development? Are there any plans which show any proposed landscaping, lighting, car park layout and the relationship of the development to neighbouring properties?

4. Will there be any external eating and drinking areas and if so where would these be in relation to neighbouring properties?

5. What are the proposed hours of opening and will the public areas be closed when the caravan park is closed?

6. What measures will be taken in respect of noise insulation given the close proximity to neighbouring residential properties?

7. What will be the use of the existing manager’s bungalow?

8. Will the existing games room be replaced or relocated?

9. What will be the uses of the new frontage reception building?

10. Given that the building will only be used by persons staying at the caravan site and this will be controlled by the barrier access, why is it necessary to have an entrance on the road frontage and a hot food takeaway facility on this frontage?

11. Could first floor windows overlooking the adjoining residential properties be removed or be obscured glazed?

12. Please could you clarify that the existing cesspit can accommodate all of the waste water from this development? What are the total number of toilets, showers, sinks etc? 
 
Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 7 in favour.

Cllr Parker and Cllr Hall rejoined the meeting at 7.48pm.

b) T16/15 – Tree Works at 10 Warlows Meadow, Manorbier. Cllr Hine proposed recommending approval. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

c) T19/15/MH – Tree Works at Chestnut Cottage, Manorbier. Cllr Long proposed recommending approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.

d) C26/15 – Tree Works on boundary of 2 Warlows Meadow, Manorbier. Cllr Hall proposed recommending approval of this application. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
e) Clerk read out a request from PCNPA asking MCC to comment on a list of known community facilities in the MCC area. Members discussed the request and highlighted additions and amendments to the list of community facilities. Clerk was asked to send the revised list to PCNPA.

f) Other planning notices were noted.

Chair read out a further letter from Mrs Barbara Key to Simon Hart MP, copied to MCC, about concerns over possible developments at Cobb’s Field, Manorbier. County Cllr Kidney confirmed that the Enforcement Officer had visited the site and no development will take place at this location. Clerk was asked to write to Mrs Key to let her know of this feedback.
162/15
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 August 2015 to 11 September 2015 and the Budget Monitoring Report to 11 September 2015. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £3,332.91 and that transactions totalling £1,030.73 had cleared the account and a transfer of £15,000 had taken place between the Base Rate Tracker Account into the Community Account. The balance of the Base Rate Tracker Account stood at £18,882.45. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.


Clerk produced the Budget Monitoring Report to 11 September 2015. Members noted.

163/15
To note changes to the External Audit Arrangements – 2015/16, 2016/17 and 2017/18. Clerk reported that the Wales Audit Office had now appointed Grant Thornton UK LLP as MCC’s external auditor for the next 3 years. Clerk added that the audit will now include a new section highlighting ‘thematic’ areas for review and will also focus on budget setting and monitoring and the engagement of internal audit for the 2015/16 audits. Clerk added that there may be changes to the audit fees.

164/15
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· PCC would be undertaking speed checks in Jameston and speed tubes have been ordered and will be placed at both ends of the village.
· No further news from Richard Brown, PCC, on the proposed partnership working arrangements.
· Neil McCarthy, PCC, had now confirmed that MCC did not qualify for any Play Area grants. County Cllr Kidney was due to meet with Mr McCarthy on 8 October to ascertain whether MCC might be eligible for other support.
· County Cllr Kidney attended the appeal meeting in respect of NP/14/0466. Decision awaited. Cllr Hughes referred to English law that prevented sporadic developments and it was the Welsh Assembly’s decision to enact (or not) in Wales.

· County Cllr Kidney would be attending St Florence Community Council meeting on 6 October and would provide feedback to them on MCC’s views on the proposed Mobile Phone Tower (NP/0392/PA) on the Ridgeway. 

165/15
Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;
· Provision of a defibrillator for MCC’s area – including location – Cllr Hine said he had received a letter from the Welsh Ambulance Service (WAS). They had confirmed that a defibrillator (and a box to house the defibrillator) was now available free of charge. Cllr Hine had spoken with Manorbier Village Stores and they were happy to house the defibrillator. Full Council was content with the location. Cllr Hine will confirm with WAS and training (a public meeting) would be arranged in due course.
· One Voice Wales Area Committee – Cllr Hine was unable to attend the last meeting due to ill health and so no update was available.

· Jameston Play Area – Clerk reported that he had copied the 2015 RoSPA inspection report in full to Cllr Hine and had accepted Tawny Wood’s quote to replace the Zip Wire supports. Hags SMP were not able to replace the grass mats under the rota play as part of our guarantee as it was over a year old but did quote a replacement cost of £810 plus VAT, for supply only. Cllr John Williams will take down the zip wire and store until such time as the supports are replaced. Members wondered what other materials could be used in place of the matting. Play bark was mentioned. Members were asked to consider further and discuss at the next meeting. County Cllr Kidney said he would also ask Neil McCarthy at PCC about ideas for alternatives to matting. 
Cllr Willcocks left the room at this point (8.20) having declared a Prejudicial Interest in the following item. 
166/15 
To consider an update on registration of Corner House land, Jameston. Clerk confirmed he had now received a response from MCC’s solicitors about registration of the Corner House land. Solicitors had requested the signing of Terms of Business. Chair and Clerk signed the document. Solicitors had also asked MCC to highlight the exact location of the land in question. Members confirmed that it was all the garden. Other information requested by solicitors will be sent by the Clerk, including previous rent agreements. Clerk highlighted the costs of this work which were to be in the region of; Land Registry fee £70; solicitor’s fees £650 plus VAT; application fee £40 and Searches £15. Cllr Terry Williams proposed acceptance of these costs, seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 8 in favour. As agreed at the September 2015 MCC meeting, Cllr Hughes, Terry Williams and the Clerk will progress matters between MCC meetings. 
         
Cllr Willcocks rejoined the meeting at 8.25pm.

167/15
To consider an update on the Casual Vacancies in Manorbier Ward. Clerk reported that no applications for Co-option had been received. MCC would therefore now be a Council of 9 Members. Cllr Long proposed that this issue be re-addressed in the spring of 2016 (April), Seconded by Cllr Parker. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hall left the meeting at this point (8.26pm).

168/15 
To consider and approve a donation toward public liability insurance for Manorbier United Football Club (MUFC)’s firework display in Manorbier. Cllr Hughes read out, in full, a letter from Gavin Evans, MUFC, requesting MCC cover the insurance costs of a bonfire night on the north sports field. The event would help raise some funds for the proposed new community building in Manorbier. The insurance cost is £177. Cllr Hughes said that, if approved, funding would come from MCC’s Section 137 grant authority. Cllr Hughes considered that MCC should support this request and added that Peter Kidney, as owner of the land, had been informed. Cllr Marcia Kidney proposed that MCC agree to this request. Seconded by Cllr Hine. Vote taken – 8 in favour.

Cllr Hall rejoined the meeting at 8.32pm. Cllr Hall was asked to notify MUFC that the request had been approved.
169/15
 To consider an update on action in respect of Dog Fouling in MCC’s area, including at Jameston Play Area. Cllr Hughes said he had spoken with Cllr Hall about the costs of two new, metal, signs for Jameston Play Area. These would be £25 each. Cllr Hall confirmed that the fabricator was content with MCC’s proposed wording, as agreed at MCC’s September 2015 meeting. Cllr Hall proposed that MCC agree to the costs of these two metal signs, at £25 each. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour. Cllr Hall agreed to liaise with the sign maker and ask him to submit his invoice before the November 2015 meeting.

County Cllr Phillip Kidney confirmed he had taken the waste bags from the play area. The existing waste bin had now been taken away.
170/15
To review and approve MCC’s Risk Register for 2015-16. Members were each given a copy of the updated Risk Register. Cllr Terry Williams proposed approval of the MCC Risk Register 2015-16. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.  
171/15
To approve the following outstanding invoice for payment;

a) I P Morris – Office costs (printer ink) - £55.12.
Cllr Terry Williams proposed payment of this invoice, seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – all in favour.

172/15
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. Cllr Hall updated MCC on the proposed community sports centre in Manorbier. Land had been acquired by South Ridgeway Community Association. This had been donated by Lady Beatrice Plunkett. A grant application to the Welsh Government had progressed to the next stage and a public meeting was to take place at the Beach Break, Manorbier, on 6 October 2015, to update members of the public and to display plans. Cllr Hall and Cllr Parker hoped to attend. Finally, Cllr Hall outlined to Members the proposed location of the sports centre. 


Cllr Hughes asked that Members consider agreeing to a date change for the November 2015 meeting of MCC. This was due to the Clerk probably moving house during the week commencing 2 November 2015. Cllr Long proposed that the date of the next meeting be changed to Monday, 9 November 2015 at 7.00pm. Seconded by Cllr Willcocks. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hughes mentioned that storage space in the Clerk’s new home would be limited. As a result, Cllr Hughes said that MCC could purchase a new filing cabinet or, as an alternative, he would be prepared to store paperwork in plastic boxes in his home, providing MCC meet the costs of these plastic storage boxes. After a brief discussion, including on the need to mention the risks of storage of paper records in the Risk Register, Cllr Long proposed that MCC agree to the purchase of some plastic boxes and that Cllr Hughes and the Clerk take forward this matter. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.


Cllr Marcia Kidney suggested that Members discuss MCC’s Christmas dinner at the November 2015 meeting. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to source some menus for consideration.
Cllr Hughes confirmed that, as agreed, the next meeting of MCC would be held on Monday 9 November 2015 at 7.00pm. The meeting closed at 8.45pm.
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